    KINGSTON ON SOAR PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of meeting held on Tuesday 6th March 2018 at 
7.00 pm in the Coronation Room at the rear of the Village Hall
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	Present:
Parish Councillors; M Johnson (MJ)(chairman), G Aldridge (GA), S Dale (SD) and D Fairbanks (DF).
Borough and County Councillor; A Brown (AB). 
Janice Avery and Nicole Elders

Parish Clerk; R Parrey (RP).

Welcome 

Those present were welcomed to the meeting.

Apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Borough Councillor; S Matthews and internal auditor; G Grocock. 
Declarations of interest

There were none.
Minutes of meeting on 9th January 2018
These were signed and agreed as a correct record.
Matters arising from the meeting on 9th January 2018
Information boards (item 5.1): SD said he will be re-varnishing the information boards in front of the village hall as well as the one in front of the church when the weather improves. 
Dog bags and bins (item 5.2): A new bin has been installed at the end of Wossock Lane and RP has forwarded the invoice from Streetwise to Cllr Stuart Matthews. SD said he will be putting a box of bags nearby. 

A new multi-use bin has been installed on the lay-by on Melton Lane. 
Councillors’ Code of Conduct (item 5.3): Glen O’Connell, the Borough Council’s Monitoring Officer, has organised a meeting to discuss this subject. It will be at the Memorial Hall, Gotham. Parish Councillors from Parishes in the locality are invited to attend.
Co-option of Councillors (item 15): Janice Avery and Nicole Elders were co-opted. The Acceptance of Office forms were completed.
Clerk's correspondence

Rushcliffe Town and Parish Forum (item 6.2): The forum on 1st March has been rearranged for 2nd May 2018: MJ will attend.
General Data Protection Regulations: RP had circulated to Members a summary of the action list received from NALC. RP was appointed as Data Protection Officer. He agreed to check the extent of personal records already held by the Parish Council.
Canal and River Trust: Publicity information has been received. MJ will contact the Trust regarding the public amenity site near Kegworth Bridge, in particular about its ownership.
Finance 
Financial up-date: Refer to the Appendix A.
· Budget and Precept for 2017/18: RP confirmed that he had informed the Borough Council that the Parish Council wishes the precept to remain at £4100.00.
· Parish Clerk’s pay: RP reported that he had recorded time spent on Parish council duties and had established that he is not paid below the minimum wage.
· 2017/2018 accounts: The current financial year ends on 31st March 2018. An external audit will not be necessary: instead the Parish Council shall be obliged to comply with the Transparency Code.  RP agreed to send a copy to GA.
Planning and Development Matters
New applications: 

Grain store at Kingston Fields. The Parish Council has not objected to this and the Borough Council has permitted the work to go ahead.
Buildings at former Hardstaffs’ site. DF confirmed that he had attended the site meeting on 27th February with the representatives of Aspbury Associates and Gotham Parish Council. As this is an outline application the full impact of any proposed new businesses in terms of noise, hours of work (evenings and weekends), light pollution and traffic is unknown. 
The New Kingston junction is already not fit for its purpose to cope with current traffic and lorries turning right towards the A453: to increase the traffic is a major concern. The traffic around the junction/ Gotham Road has increased considerably since the last study and should be reviewed. The travel plan accepts that no public transport is possible, so increased traffic is inevitable and this issue needs to addressed as part of the masterplan proposal.
Broadband capacity is an issue for residents of New Kingston and Kingston Fields and although there is currently upgrading work in progress, there are concerns about how the new development would impact on the current capacity.
The application refers to an Innes England market demand study but this has not been made available.
The new building line is too close to the existing wood and a clear demarcation needs to be made.
There were many references comparing the approved low carbon technology centre proposal of 2015 with the current plans. 
A later date of the 9th has been secured for the Parish Council’s response to be with the Planning Department. 
On-going applications: There were none.
Other development matters: 

Rushcliffe Local Plan. The Borough Council has approved the design statement for the development at Fairham Pastures.
Traffic

New Kingston crossroads: This junction is safer now that substantial direction signs have been erected and the interactive signs on the approaches are activated sooner than previously. Visibility is dependent on the farmer keeping the hedges low.
Melton Lane crossroads: Nothing to report.
Gotham Road: The state of the pavement and the lack of drainage alongside Gotham Road was reported again to AB.
Kingston fields: The road name needs to indicate that it is no through road.
Station Road: AB reported that the speed limit on Station Road is is to be reduced from 40 mph to 30 mph. 
Village hall car park

Village hall: GA reported that The Management Committee's AGM has taken place. There is now a new booking clerk, and this needs to be publicised. 
Car Park: Recent emails have concerned the surface, litter, anti-social behaviour and the boundary hedge for example. Any incidents spotted can be reported on the Borough Council’s website. MJ will ask Streetwise to do a litter pick and will seek quotes to improve the surface.
Environment
Trees on The Green: JA reported that a horse chestnut is overhanging her garden and is close to overhead telephone wires. SD said he would ask Steve Faulks to prune the tree.
Bollards on The Green: MJ has fixed fluorescent strips to the bollards.

Flower tubs: Nothing to report

Parking signs on The Green: SD commented that these are in a poor state and need replacing. He will seek quotes from sign writers.
Community events

Village Events: SD said that he will be discussing possibilities with a neighbour of his.
NE mentioned that the garden walkabout should not be allowed to dwindle. This year the event will be on 16th/17th June.
Marquee: No enquiries have been received following publicity in the Village News that the marquee is available for hire. It was agreed that photographs of the erected marquee may be useful and MJ said he would ask the Soar Boating Club whether they had any.
Village Plan
GA said she will be circulating a draft survey for comments. 

Parish web site

This is regularly up-dated by GA and RP.
Newsletter

DF will prepare this once more. He plans to include a front-page feature about Norman Beeby, who passed away recently.
Any other business
Bus shelter: JA said that she is happy to continue looking after the books in the bus shelter. She requested that donated books be in reasonable condition. Any books of poor quality are disposed of.
Broadband: MJ offered to enquire about the introduction of faster broadband to New Kingston area.
Annual Parish Meeting: It was agreed to publicise that there will be refreshments at the Annual Parish Meeting on 8th May.

Meeting papers: RP agreed to print sufficient copies to hand round to Members at future Parish Council meetings.
The meeting closed at 9.20 pm
Date and venue of the next Parish Council meeting (AGM): 
Tuesday 8th May 2018 in the back room of the Village Hall.
It will take place after the Annual Parish Meeting which will start at 7.00 pm in the same room.
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APPENDIX A
Financial up-date
· HSBC main a/c
Transactions since the previous Parish Council meeting on 9th January 2018 were as follows:
	Date
	Details
	Receipts
	Payments

	18th Jan
	NALC annual subscription from 1st April
	
	75.76

	29th Jan
	Black toner for Samsung printer
	
	36.95

	30th Jan
	Cash withdrawal
	
	20.00

	
	total
	0.00
	132.71


The balance is now £4164.45.
· HSBC community events a/c
Transactions since the previous Parish Council meeting on 9th January 2018 were as follows:
	Date
	Details
	Receipts
	Payments

	14th Jan
	Marquee storage at Soar Boating Club
	
	200.00

	
	total
	0.00
	200.00


 The balance is now £2956.57
· Car park a/c
There have been no transactions this financial year, so the balance remains at £895.46.

· Investment a/c
£5.37 interest was added on 1st January, so the balance is now £1145.17.
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